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A Message from the President

Dear VCS Members,

Camellia season… just the thought makes me smile. My parents loved their camellias and nurtured them just as they did our family. I have wonderful memories of Pink Perfection and Professor Sargent blooms floating in large bowls throughout our home. Working with the Camellia Society is my way of staying connected to memories and people I cherish. Thank you for electing me to serve as your President.  I look forward to continuing the work of those outstanding leaders who came before me and also to creating many more wonderful memories in the process.  
Our VCS Board has planned an exciting year of activities.  I hope to have the opportunity to get to know each of you and how you developed your love of camellias as we work together throughout the year.  Our first opportunity is just around the corner.  The VCS Fall Camellia Show and Sale will be held November 14th at NBG.  We’ll have hundreds of beautiful blooms to show and a great selection of camellias for sale as well as a new VCS shirt.  We’ll be offering a limited number of black polo shirts and long sleeve black oxfords for sale.  Polo shirts are $20 and Oxfords are $25. 
We are honored to have two special guests joining us for the fall show.  Celeste Richard, ACS Director, and Jim Campbell, ACS President, will be with us. Be sure to say hello and give them a warm VCS welcome to Hampton Roads.
Mark your calendars now for our annual Holiday Potluck and Silent Auction which will be held on December 4th from 6 – 9 p.m. at the Heutte Center.  Visions of yummy treats and wonderful silent auction items are already dancing through my head.  This will be our time to relax, reflect, recharge, and enjoy the exceptional fellowship that VCS provides.  
See you soon,
Malia Huddle
VCS President
NEW FEATURE: VCS REMEMBERS

The Virginia Camellia Society is the premier organization supporting the Hofheimer Garden at Norfolk Botanical Gardens.  We have a rich history.  We’ll be sharing a bit of that history in our newsletter.  Check out “VCS Remembers” in each issue.  We appreciate Winston Gouldin for sharing his knowledge in order to make this possible.

VCS FALL WORKSHOP REPORT 2015

The weather on August 22, 2015 was just about perfect, certainly ideal for our annual fall hands-on workshop at the Hofheimer Garden. We had 26 people attend, one enthusiast coming all the way from Richmond.
Several individuals wished to learn about disbudding and the use of gibberellic acid. Therefore, following introductions these were discussed and demonstrated. The learners then went with experienced members into the garden and practiced these modalities under supervision.
Then came the real work, the removal and potting of 241 air-layers applied at the spring workshop. After doing this for 20 or so years, I have learned a few things (and still am) which I apply in order to make the operation more efficient. But, as Burns so aptly put it, the best laid plans of mice and men often go awry. I had for the second year laid out the slips with the name, bed number and air-layer number printed on them in neat order requesting that the neat order be maintained for efficiency sake. Nevertheless, some individuals bypassed the system and went out and started removing air-layers without taking one of the slips. This created three problems. (1) Without having a slip they had no way of accurately knowing the number of air-layers on the plant. Hence, they could (and did) overlook an air-layer. (2) People following instructions in some instances picked up a slip only to find the air-layers had already been harvested, and so, they had wasted time making an unnecessary trip. (3) Some people paid $8.00 at the spring workshop for the privilege of air-layering a cultivar they desired, but at this workshop found they had already been harvested when they arrived at the plant even though there was no slip for these plants. Naturally, they were not happy about this. 
This year the potting was done at the compound. This was made possible by an efficient transportation system. There were 33 failures for a success rate of 86%, which is about our average, but lower than expected considering the plentiful rain. Notable were Pink Goddess with 7 of 8 failures, Nuccio’s Pearl with 2 of 3, Elegans Supreme with 2 of 4, Silver Waves  3 of 7, Scarlet Temptation 6 of 7 and especially surprising C. Sinensis 5 of 8. Some problems encountered were oversize air-layers, inadequate moss and tag ties that were twisted so tightly around the branch as to leave a circumferential indentation in the bark. The latter could certainly have contributed to the failure.
Overall, it was a highly successful workshop and people seemed to be having a good time. The camaraderie was great and appetites were stimulated as the six large pizzas disappeared in quick order. 
Winston Gouldin

To see all the Camellia show results for the previous 2014-2015 season across the Atlantic Coast and Gulf Conferences: 

http://www.atlanticcoastcamelliasociety.org/2014-2015/ACCS Show Results - 2014-2015.html
--------------------
MONTHLY CARE REMINDERS FOR YOUR CAMELLIAS

OCTOBER

Fall-blooming camellias (Sasanquas) are beginning to flower. You can have six months of camellia flowers if you plant successive varieties; and October is an ideal time to plant.
October through November – Plant new Camellias, transport dormant camellias.

Water

Water young plants when the top 4 to 6 inches of soil has dried. Avoid overwatering. Established plants five years or older can get by on little to no supplemental watering.

Treat For Pest/Disease

Remove and dispose of diseased flowers on tree, and clear all fallen buds from ground. Remove mulch and replace with a 3-inch layer of fresh mulch. Keep area clear of fallen flowers.
NOVEMBER

Remember to bring your blooms to the Camellia Show on November 14th at the Norfolk Botanical Garden.  There is a category for Novices.  Invite your family, neighbor and friend to present their blooms too. 
DECEMBER

Use your lovely camellia blooms for holiday decorating. Flowers can be placed on wreaths, with garland, or can be waxed to last a month or more.
Materials used in this article courtesy of the Atlantic Coast Camellia Society Website, the Mulch.com website, Luther W. Baxter, Jr. of the Fayetteville Camellia Club website, and the Norfolk Botanical Garden/Hofheimer Camellia Garden website.  

VCS CALENDAR OF EVENTS FOR 2015
Watch for future revised editions, up-dates, cancellations etc. on our website vacamelliasociety.org or in the VCS newsletter, the garden sections of the VA-Pilot and Daily Press.  (Please be sure we have your correct, current email address.)

*  *  *  * 

FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 13, 2015,
1:00PM – 3:00PM

SET-UP FOR FALL SHOW & PLANT SALE

SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 14, 2015,
10:00AM - 4:00PM

VCS FALL SHOW & PLANT SALE

NBG BAKER HALL
THURSDAY, DECEMBER 3, 2015,
6:00PM - 9:00PM

GATHERING OF THE GARDENERS

HOLIDAY PARTY by and at THE NORFOLK BOTANICAL GARDEN
FRIDAY, DECEMBER 4 2015,
6:00PM - 9:00PM

VCS HOLIDAY PARTY

FRED HUETTE CENTER
Additional events will be added as we confirm them. All dates are subject to change.
VCS REMEMBERS
Before the Camellia Garden at the Norfolk Botanical Garden came into existence, it was an idea.  Here is an excerpt from Reflections of the Hofheimer Camellia Garden by T. Winston Gouldin, 1999.

“Exercise sometimes produces results that are quite unforeseen. For Example, one day in 1991 I was jogging in the Norfolk Botanical Garden when the idea occurred to me that it would make an ideal site for a large camellia garden, one with many different varieties, devoted not only to display, but especially to education, including hands-on education. My many years of experience in medical education had convinced me that the best way to learn is to observe it being done and then to do it under expert supervision. Seeing it done is more meaningful than hearing a lecture, and once you have done it yourself, it becomes ingrained.” 

History Of The Hofheimer Garden

Part 1 of 3

The idea of a display and education camellia garden at the Norfolk Botanical Garden was conceived by the Virginia Camellia Society in 1991. This concept fit nicely into the recently developed master plan for the botanical garden, and hence, was enthusiastically endorsed by the garden administration. The site selected was ideal for camellia culture and, in addition, was in a very visible location along one of the most frequently traveled pathways in the garden, near the Renaissance Garden, where many activities, including the Azalea Queen coronation, take place.

The initial funding for the camellia garden was by donation from individuals. McDonald Garden Center and Monrovia Wholesale Nursery donated plants. An endowment was established by members of the Hofheimer family and the law firm of Hofheimer, Nusbaum, McPhaul and Samuels. The garden became the Alan J. and Aline F. Hofheimer Camellia Garden, honoring the late Mr. Hofheimer who was a camellia enthusiast and founding member of the Virginia Camellia Society.  

The original plan was for 150-300 varieties of camellias. Each plant was to be a separate variety and was to be clearly labeled. The emphasis was to be on newer varieties. 

The first planting took place on October 24, 1992, when 160 cultivars were planted by members of the Virginia Camellia Society, the Norfolk Botanical Garden staff and twenty-five Boy Scouts from Troup No. 1 in Norfolk and Troup No. 364 in Virginia Beach. The beds had previously been prepared by the garden staff and employees with the assistance of men and equipment from Winn Nursery, Smithfield Gardens and Cedar-Edge Landscaping. Topsoil, pine bark mulch and HRSD compost were mixed to prepare raised beds. Wedgwood Garden Center supplied pine straw for mulching the beds. 
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The VCS MISSION STATEMENT

The Purpose/Mission of the Virginia Camellia Society is to learn and to promote the growth and propagation of the beautiful 

camellia through meetings, workshops, and through the presentation and sponsorships of annual camellia shows.   (VCS 2004)
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